
  

 

LAKE FOREST LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES  
Lake Forest Library, 360 East Deerpath Road, Lake Forest, IL 60045 

Kasian Room, Lower Level 
Tuesday, April 12, 2022, 7:30 pm 

Regular Meeting  
 
The Lake Forest Library provides members of the public present at the meetings with an opportunity to 
participate in the meeting. No prior registration is necessary. The meeting agenda and materials are 
available on the Library website. The meeting will be recorded. The minutes of the meeting will be 
available on the Library website after they are approved by the Library Board of Trustees. Current and 
past meeting information, including recordings, is available at: www.lakeforestlibrary.org/board-minutes. 
 

Agenda 
1. Welcome and call meeting of the Lake Forest Library Board to order. 
2. Board of Trustees roll call. 
3. Call for Additions to the Agenda. 
4. Opportunity for the Public to Address the Board. 
5. Correspondence Report.  
6. Consent Agenda (omnibus vote on matters 6(a)-6(d)): 

a. Approval of the April 12, 2022 Agenda 
b. Approval of March 8, 2022 Regular Meeting Minutes 
c. Approval of the March 2022 Financial Report 
d. Authorize the Library Director to execute contract with Author Unbound Agency for Fall 

2022 Lake Forest Reads program 
7. Committee Reports: None  
8. Discussion and approval of FY2023 Insurance coverage (Hill & Stone Insurance Agency, Inc. 

presentation).  
9. Discussion and approval of FY2023 Library Budget. 
10. No action item: Library Operations report. 
11. Unfinished Business. 
12. New Business. 
13. Adjournment.  

 
Upcoming Meetings: Regular Board: May 10, 2022 
 
Special meetings may be called at any time with proper notice pursuant to the Library’s bylaws. Individuals 
with disabilities who require certain accommodations in order to allow them to observe and/or participate 
in this meeting, or who have questions regarding the accessibility of the meetings or the facilities are 
requested to contact the Library Director at 847.810.4602 promptly to allow the Library to make 
reasonable accommodations.  



  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT AT BOARD MEETINGS POLICY 

The Illinois Open Meetings Act provides in Section 2.06 that at meetings of public bodies, “any 
person shall be permitted an opportunity to address public officials under the rules established 
and recorded by the public body.” 5 ILCS 120/2.06(g).  
 
The Board of Trustees welcomes public participation. This policy provides the following rules and 
guidelines for public participation at its meetings. 
 
Individuals attending board meetings must conduct themselves with respect and civility toward 
others. Abusive, profane, threatening, or harassing language and/or personal attacks will not be 
permitted. The Board President or presiding officer may prohibit further comment at the meeting 
by a speaker whose remarks violate this rule.  
 
Public comments are permitted during the time designated on the Board of Trustees meeting 
agenda, unless otherwise directed by the Board President.  
 
The Board President determines the order in which speakers will be recognized.  
 
When recognized by the Board President, the speaker should begin by stating his or her name and 
address.  
 
Public comments will ordinarily be limited to three (3) minutes per speaker. The Board President 
shall have discretion to modify this time limit, as well as to limit repetitive comments. 
 
Members of the public will not be allowed to speak a second time until all members of the public 
who wish to speak have been allowed to do so. The Board President will determine whether 
second public comments will be permitted, and if so, the appropriate amount of time for public 
discussion, and will end public comment at his/her discretion.  
 
Board members are not obligated to respond to comments from the public. Issues requiring 
possible action by the board may be added to a future meeting agenda, and issues that can be 
addressed by library administration will be noted.  
 
A copy of these guidelines will be placed next to the sign-in sheet made available to members of 
the public at the entrance to board meetings. 
 
Petitions or written correspondence directed to the board shall be presented to the board by the 
Board President or Secretary at the next regularly scheduled board meeting.  
 
Minutes are a summary of the board’s discussion and actions. Speaker requests to append written 
statements or correspondence to the minutes are not favored. Generally, written materials 
presented to the board will be included in the library’s files rather than in the minutes. The Board 
President shall have the authority to determine procedural matters regarding public participation 
not otherwise defined in these guidelines.  

(Approved by the Library Board of Trustees January 9, 2018.) 
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Correspondence Report for April 12, 2022 Board Meeting 

Patron Comments/Suggestions: Comments come via phone, email, and U.S. post. All comments that 
contain contact information receive a response.  
 

04.02.2022  

Just had a patron say that they love the STEAM Kit bags you've ordered and put together! A 
favorite one was the Star Wars phonics bag. The parent of patron, Jack Lawson, said, "whoever 
came up with these is brilliant!" 

___________________________________________________________ 

03.28.2022 

Via reference email in response to a reference question – Jim Stirling james.stirling@ubs.com 

“Michelle, Exactly what I hoped for. Many thanks, Jim  

______________________________________ 

03.26.2022.  Sandra Sommens sommerinparis@yahoo.com  

 Hi Tori, 

Hope my e - mail reaches you. It's just a joy to have a wonderful library in our city!  Not only in a 
beautiful historic building, but an outstanding highly qualified staff!  Gratefully, Sandra Sommers 

______________________________________________________________________ 

03.24.2022 via Capital Improvement Project Web Comment Form 

Jeff Kehe, j.kehe@att.net 

The library’s Capital Improvement Project might be eligible for federal funds known as 
“Community Project Funds” (formerly known as “Earmarks”). Last year the Waukegan public 
library received more than $3.7 million in CPF dollars. See examples and apply through 
Congressman Brad Schneider’s website: https://schneider.house.gov/appropriations 

Library response 

Dear Jeff,  

Thank you for the note regarding the Community Project Funds. . . We plan to follow up with the 
information session and Congressmen Schneider's office next week. I am hopeful there is an 
opportunity that aligns with the Library's needs. The Waukegan project is interesting isn't it - the 
revitalization of an abandoned space for new purposes. Thank you again. 
______________________________________________________________________ 
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03.18.2022  

Brittany Ryswyk “The Pokémon party was wonderful! It was such a highlight for my children!” 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

03.16.2022  

Patron attending “Kanopy Film Discussion: Sweatshop” said that they found the film eye-opening 
and enjoyable and that they thought it was a good choice for the book Unraveled and Read 
Between the Ravines.  

_______________________________________________________________________ 

03.08.2022 

 

Patricia A. Higgins “Exactly the books I wanted to know about, for a third and first grader.” 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

03.03.2022 Madeline Miller multi-library event feedback Lake Forest patrons 

• It was lovely! The time flew by. Thank you for organizing and thank you to Madeline for 
her wonderful talk. 

• Would love a middle grade author event. 
• Please do more Zoom events like this. 
• I was really impressed with her explanation of how she continued to deepen her 

analysis of the Circe story. Kudoes to the moderators and tech support. 
• Never would have thought there would be 900+ [attendees] on the Zoom. 

____________________________________________________________________________ 
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03.03.2022 

I called back a patron today who was looking for fiction titles set in Dubai.  I helped her download 
our Apps and she is going to come in and pick up some hard copy books.  As we were ending our 
phone call, she said to me: “All of you at the LF Library are so great, so helpful.  And 
remember...No Banning Books right? No banned Books.  Have a great day!” 

____________________________________________________________ 

03.03.2022 Yaneli Calleja 

I visit many libraries with my son. The Lake Forest Library is by far the most well organized and 
has great displays! 
___________________________________________________________________ 

03.03.2022 - Tutor.com platform comment. 

I was really happy on how the tutor was so patient with my slow minded thinking and really 
able to help me grasp logarithms and solve problems. 

_________________________________________________________________ 

03.03.2022 – March Storytime 

Margo Newtown <mnewtown@lfschools.net> 

It was fun and the kids were so great!  They loved it, as always! 

________________________________________________________________ 

03.03.2022 Valerie Hallen  valeriehallen@yahoo.com 

In person comment from patron of a three-year-old grandson: Carter absolutely LOVES when 
you come to First Presbyterian Preschool for the monthly Storytime!  
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Friends of Lake Forest Library  
Library Board Update – April 6, 2022 

 
• The Friends of Lake Forest Library (“Friends”) are pleased to announce approval of the following grants 

totaling $122,760 for the Lake Forest Library for the Library’s fiscal year ending April 30, 2023: 
 
o $12,000 towards the purchase of new Media Lab furniture 
o $20,000 towards the 10th annual Lake Forest Reads, which will take place during October and November 

2022 
o $15,000 towards the 5th annual Read Between the Ravines, which will take place during March and April 

2023 
o $8,260 towards conversion/continued digitization and indexing of the Lake Forester  
o $7,500 towards retention of an archivist to work with Lake Forest Library’s historical documents that will 

be transferred to the History Center 
o $40,000 towards the retention of an art and cataloguing expert to work with Lake Forest Library’s art 

collection 
 

Additionally, the Library Board’s grant request letter mentioned that the Friends should offer any grant 
ideas. With that in mind, the Friends also approved the following grant in keeping with the long history of 
the Friends’ funding the Children’s summer performance programming: 
 
o $20,000 for 2022 live summer children’s programming. The Friends have historically supported these 

live summer performances for the children. We know this can be expensive and enjoy sponsoring this 
as it is truly an “extra” that is beyond a tax-funded budget for most libraries. Many of the Friends have 
taken children and/or grandchildren to these summer performances. We know parents appreciate 
these events as a way to both entice their children into the library and a way to meet others who attend. 

 
• The Friends have been receiving a high number of inbound inquiries for year-round volunteer opportunities. 

The Friends added 14 new volunteers in the first quarter of 2022 alone bringing the year-round Friends’ 
volunteer group to 62 people. The numbers of Friends’ volunteers increases to 250+ during the Fall as more 
people are needed to help at the Friends’ September Book Sale. Many of the new volunteers moved into 
Lake Forest during the past year or so and were looking for a way to become involved in the community. A 
few were familiar with the Friends operations having volunteered for their local Friends group in their 
previous location. We are happy to have these great new additions!    

 
• The Friends are excited to once again hold the June Children’s Book Sale in the foyer of the library from June 

9th – 11th. This sale is a favorite for many community parents who bring their children to stock up on summer 
reading materials. Please see details in the flyer below. If you are interested volunteering, please email 
friendslflibrary@gmail.com.  
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Lake Forest Library Board of Trustees  
365 Deerpath Road, Lake Forest, IL 60045  

Regular Meeting Minutes  
7:30 p.m., March 8, 2022  

CALL TO ORDER  
President John F. Johnson called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. in the Kasian Room, Lake 
Forest Library. 
 
ROLL CALL 
Trustees Present: Germaine Arnson, Bryan Bertola, Jim Clifton, JoAnn Desmond, 
Elizabeth Grob, John F. Johnson, Andrea Lemke, Sue Shattock, and Heather Strong  
9 trustees in attendance, a quorum was present. 
Staff Present: Catherine Lemmer, Executive Director; Ed Finn, Director of Operations; and 
Sameer Notta, Finance Officer.    
 
PRESIDENT’S REMARKS 
President Johnson welcomed us to the Library Board Meeting with the following remarks. 

Despite all the difficulties we see in our world today, I appreciate all the Trustees, the Library 
Staff and members of the public sharing your time this evening for matters about our Library. 

As you may recall, I’ve been reading Library Board Minutes since the founding date in 1898 and 
have finished up until 1982. Tonight, these are some highlights for the late 1970s and early 1980s 
for your perspective as background for our deliberations this evening. 

On January 15, 1975, the Board of Trustees adopted a resolution that went to the City Manager 
to purchase two properties adjacent to the Library site: 404 East Deerpath and 350 East 
Deerpath. At the February meeting the Trustees recognized Jerry Verbeke for 22 years of taking 
care of our Library building and grounds. During these years of his service, the “heating system 
changed from coal to oil to gas, the driveway enlarged, the court walls were lowered, court 
gardens replanted, new lighting installed inside and outside, air-conditioning reactivated, and the 
lower level was transformed into the children’s department.” The Building Project bid 
specification to enlarge the elevator to accommodate a stretcher was approved. 

On February 17, 1975, the City sent a letter to Rosemary Cowler, President of the Board, with the 
following summary of a joint meeting held on February 7 with the following: 

1) Library Board would be retaining an architect soon for an approximate 12,000 sq ft addition. 

2) While the Library Board would like the City to purchase two properties, the church property is 
in use and not for sale and the City would not be willing to purchase the Baker property. The City 
might consider the Baker property for public purposes since it has historical value. However, 
private funding should be pursued, and a plan submitted for its refurbishment, maintenance and 
use. 
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3) With regard to parking, the city was planning to expand the parking lot on the southeast corner 
of Deerpath and McKinley which could serve the Library as “overflow” parking for evenings and 
Saturday. 

At the March Meeting, a Library budget for FY 1976 was proposed with an increase of 13%. The 
overrun for the previous year was attributed to the 75th Anniversary Celebration. The charge for 
rental and reserve books for mysteries had been 10 cents for 27 years and was raised to 20 cents. 
The charge for novels and biographies was raised from 25 cents to 50 cents. 

During May and June 1975, the Building Committee reported that they had interviewed 14 
architectural firms which was reduced to four for final interviews. Brenner, Danforth Rockwell 
was chosen. The tax rate was adopted not to exceed .15% of value of taxable property. A 
volunteer program that was organized over the past year has resulted in a reduction of thefts. A 
patron refused to pay for a lost book and the Board affirmed its official policy without easing. 

A Special Meeting of the Library Board was called on August 4, 1975. There was uncertainty about 
the zoning of the Baker property to eight single family detached residences or multiple family 
condominiums. The Board opposed any zoning variations and notified the Plan Commission. 

In September 1975, Trustee Russ Kohr reported on plans to form an organizing committee to 
prepare a statement of purpose and a proposed governing structure for a Friends organization. 
He also reported that it would take a year to receive a charter. In November, Priscilla Bina, retiring 
Children’s Librarian was recognized for her seven years of dedicated service to bring up the 
standards of the collection and “encouraging young minds with story hours” and making the 
Children’s Library a “vital, happy place.” In December a separate phone line was approved for 
the Children’s Library. 

In January 1976 the architect, Mr. Brenner, presented the drawings incorporated from previous 
meetings. The first cost estimate was reported at $640,000. Mr. Hixon Glore and Hermon D. 
Smith, future co-chairman of the Friends, were present by special invitation by the Board. They 
shared the objectives of the Friends and “possible activities mentioned were book sales, 
extended volunteer help in departments, and meetings with outside speakers. The Friends of 
Lake Forest Library would be organized as a not-for-profit organization. The makeup of the Board 
of Directors of Friends would represent as many different constituencies as may prove to be 
feasible.” 

At the April Board Meeting it was reported that the Reed Family had made a gift of stock valued 
at $573,000. Also reported was that “The first meeting of the Friends was attended by about 
forty people. The Constitution and by-laws were approved.” At the May and June meetings there 
were many comments about the new additions and the concern about the energy requirements 
of the two front wings. There was a Board Meeting of the Friends on June 20 about planning a 
book sale on September 18 and a lecture later in the fall. “Weather permitting, the sale would be 
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held in the courtyard.” At the August Board meeting a member of the public commented on the 
building plans. The elevator should be installed to provide direct access for handicapped persons 
and there must be washroom facilities for handicapped persons. 

At the December 8 meeting it was reported that the opening of bids will take place at the Library 
on December 21 at 2:00 pm. The Building Committee reported that there would need for changes 
in the plans and specs due to the City Fire Inspector. Other comments were related to the color 
of the matching brick, either weathered on unweathered. It was noted that “approximately 50 
people attended an event hosted by the Friends” featuring the President of the Newberry Library. 
“The book sale will be held again next year. Books will be stored and sorted in either an empty 
store or Gorton Community Center during the Library construction program.” 

On January 10, 1977, the Library Board voted to accept the low bid of the construction firm of 
Meyer-Ross subject to negotiating a firm price for the City code adjustments to the specifications. 
The total bid was for $862,235. This included the following alternates: additional lower-level 
excavation for future Library expansion, rebuilding the brick walls in the garden courtyard, new 
4-ply gravel roofing aver existing stacks, and local gravel for walks to reduce the cost. While the 
problem of the 46-year-old heating system was raised, there was no decision. The claim of 
enlarging the elevator for a stretcher would be investigated further. It was also noted that tax 
levy changes over a three-year period from .15% to .18% to .21% to .24% would be subject to a 
referendum. The contract was signed with Meyer-Ross at the Library Board Meeting on February 
16, 1977. The Ground Breaking ceremony was held on February 22 and work began on February 
28. 

During the construction there was vandalism of plumbing firm truck tires and suspected thefts of 
bricks from the courtyard. The Children’s Department was flooded in late March. The Board 
Meeting in May included discussions with the architects of tile choices for washrooms and floors, 
color of metal book stacks, and carpet samples. In May it was noted that $150,000 was still 
required to complete the Building Project. In June it was noted that so many weathered bricks 
had been stolen it would be necessary to face one side of the wall with new brick. In June it was 
also reported that late night parties were taking place on the front benches of the Library 
property with a “group of tough not-so-young motorcyclists who were also littering and breaking 
lights.” Addition of recessed wall heaters were recommended for the men’s, women’s and staff 
washrooms to prevent freezing of plumbing. The Friends reported an autograph party for the 
author of Ordinary People, Judith Guest, and that the Annual Book Sale would be held on 
September 17 at the Gorton Community Center. 

In September, the Board faced challenges with the construction funding since extensive corrosive 
damage to the heating system was discovered and the landscaping was larger than was generally 
anticipated even when scaled down. The interior needs in floor coverings and furniture exceeded 
the remaining balance as well. An arrangement was made with the City to borrow the difference 
only after the Library Board made every reasonable effort to raise the additional amounts. 
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At the October Board meeting there was mention of continued vandalism inside the Library, 
particularly carving on tables. The Board adopted a policy that family library privileges would be 
suspended if any individual was found vandalizing library property. The Lake Forest Women’s 
Club and Friends donated to the Library Building fund. The Friends also agreed to assume 
responsibility for the dedication ceremony expenses of the building addition. 

In December, it was reported that Kent Chandler had accepted the chairmanship of a Mayor’s 
Committee to lead the fundraising campaign. There were many continued discussions and public 
comments about floor coverings, materials, maintenance and colors. 

In January 1978 the Library moved to accept Louis Wells Kasian’s resignation after thirty years 
from 1947 through 1977 and approved her request for disability status. She began as a Lake 
Forest Teenager shelving books and her name remains on this room where we meet tonight. 
There was continued discussions on flooring and paint colors on walls. There was further 
discussion about the need for a security system due the continuing problems of theft, noise, and 
vandalism. The Lake Forest Garden Club expressed concerns about the quality of the landscaping 
plan. In April it was reported that the culprits have paid in full for damaging a table in the 
Children’s Library. In May the American Legion donated a flagpole for the Library grounds. In June 
it was reported that new flooring was being laid. Speed bumps were installed during the summer 
since drivers were speeding through the parking lot! 

The American Library Trustee Association award was presented to the family the late Mrs. Helen 
Shedd Keith on Monday, October 23, 1978, for her generous support to our Library since the very 
beginning. She was able to attend the 75th Celebration in a rare appearance in her later years. In 
January 1979, the Building Fund reached $130,000. 

The Library went on-line on May 16, 1979. In July 1979 the Library Board received a Resolution 
of Appreciation from the Mayor about the fine work and the completion of the building project 
without additional funds required from the City. A security system was installed on July 15, 1980. 
Potential thieves had been apprehended. Summer Programs had 612 participants. Video tapes 
were popular in 1981 and 57 patrons requested 337 tapes from December 26 to January 13, 
1981. The 1983 Fiscal Budget was presented with a 9.86% increase over 1982. A Library Christmas 
Party was scheduled for Sunday, December 12, 1982 from 1:30 to 4:30 pm. 

Thanks for listening. 

CALL FOR ADDITIONS TO THE AGENDA   
None  
 
OPPORTUNITY FOR THE PUBLIC TO ADDRESS THE BOARD 
No members of the public addressed the Board. 
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CORRESPONDENCE REPORT 
There were no comments on the Correspondence Report. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE CONSENT AGENDA 

a. Approval of the March 8, 2022 Agenda  
b. Approval of the February 8, 2022 Regular Meeting Minutes  
c. Approval of the February 15, 2022 Building Committee Report  
d. Approval of the February 2022 Financial Report  
e. Approval of 2022 Mariani Commercial Landscape Management Agreement 

 
Questions and comments on the individual items are as follows: 
 
During the discussion of the February 8, 2022, Regular Meeting Minutes, President Johnson asked 
to amend the minutes to remove the following text on page 5, "when no action was taken by the 
Friends by March 2021 and on the understanding that the Friends would fund a gift to the Library 
for capital improvements. A capital improvement pledge was approved in April 2021 (as publicly 
announced) but the Friends have not yet executed a pledge agreement nor delivered any funds 
under the Friends' Board approved $800,000 pledge" because the Friends of the Library report 
to the Library Board will reflect that the Friends have not sent any contributions to the Library 
for FY2022. 
 
President Johnson thought the Building Committee Meeting on February 15, 2022, was excellent 
and had no changes to the minutes. Trustee Shattock questioned the timing of a 2023 
construction project.  Trustee Bertola responded that this timeline is a conservative estimate 
based on where we currently are in the process. The date will be more defined after a proposed 
solution is presented to the City of Lake Forest and the Historical Preservation Committee. 
President Johnson questioned when the Board would hear back from Wiss, Jinney, Elstner 
Associates (“WJE”) on the next steps. Trustee Bertola said that next week a meeting is scheduled 
with WJE and the Building Committee for the firm to present proposed solutions and ideas for 
consideration. The Building Committee will decide if they need to come before the Board with 
information. 
 
President Johnson commented that the 2022 Mariani Commerical Landscape Management 
Agreement is for routine maintenance and any special projects are not included. Trustee Shattock 
questioned how long Mariani has been providing landscape management to the Library.  Director 
Lemmer responded that Mariani has been contracted for 3 years.  The use of the robotic 
lawnmower that Mariani provides has significantly reduced cost and that noise pollution is kept 
at a minimum in respect to our neighbors living near the Library. 
 
Trustee Arnson made a motion, seconded by Trustee Desmond, to approve the Consent Agenda 
as presented. 9 yea votes. Motion passed with a roll call vote. 
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COMMITTEE REPORTS 
There were no Committee Reports 
 
UPDATE OF FY2023 LIBRARY BUDGET 
Ed Finn, Director of Operations, received two questions from Board members for discussion on 
the FY2023 Library Budget. 
 
1. Does the Special Projects line accommodate administering surveys?    
Mr. Finn answered that the Special Projects line has factored the surveys into the calculations.  It 
can accommodate two surveys-one for current cardholders and another full community survey 
regarding Library services.  Also, operating cash is available if the Library needs to move the 
money, and the Library can talk with the City on how to move reserves, if necessary.  Director 
Lemmer added that the $70,000 Special Projects line should be more than sufficient to retain a 
firm to help the Library with envisioning and conducting the necessary surveys. 
 
2. Does the budget sufficiently cover the impact of inflation of goods and services on the Library’s 

programming needs and collections, and provide additions in the next fiscal year? 
Mr. Finn answered that Sameer Notta, Finance Officer, has had multiple discussions with the 
department heads and is very comfortable with the numbers as stated in the budget. 
 
Trustee Desmond asked if there is money budgeted for expenses to move forward with Phase #2 
of the dome project. Mr. Finn answered that the Library is talking with the City of Lake Forest and 
WJE about potential costs. There is a lot of flexibility within the budget to move funds when they 
are needed. Director Lemmer added that there is $50,000 in the Capital Improvement line which 
can become available for this type of expense as well. 
 
President Johnson has had two discussions with Jan Gibson, Chair of the Friends of Lake Forest 
Library Awards and Grants Committee.  The Friends will be meeting on April 2, 2022, ahead of 
our April Board Meeting, and any changes can be made to the FY2023 budget which will be 
approved at the April meeting. 
 
LIBRARY OPERATIONS REPORT 
Mr. Finn announced that all the equipment for the RFID equipment, including gates and self-
checkout machines are on the Library premises.  The technicians from Biblioteca will be onsite 
on Thursday and Friday for the installation of equipment.  The implementation date for RFID will 
be March 15. The Library will be closed on March 15 for final installation, training, and to prepare 
for the launch on March 16. The Library will use the closure on March 15 as a staff training day 
for RFID and other operations matters (e.g., Code Adam and other emergencies) and HR meetings 
and focus groups. 
 
Director Lemmer mentioned three technological innovations that the Library is tracking:  



 
Lake Forest Library 
Board of Trustees Regular Meeting Minutes 
March 8, 2022 
 

Page 7 of 8 
 

1. Hold Locker Systems place lockers outside of Library buildings to extend hours for retrieving 
or returning materials.  This is an extension of serving the public during non-business hours. 
These lockers offer flexibility in design and are simple to use. 

 
2. Library Dispensary Systems are also known as “Libraries in a Box.”  These non-staffed spaces 

are open 24/7 and are available with components to allow the user a full library experience. 
Locations are variable especially when space is a premium.  Collections can be as specific or 
general as needed.  Santa Barbara, California successfully utilizes this system with robotic 
arms to retrieve materials. Envisionware offers full functions of a library including checkout, 
returns, book downloads, and visual identification of materials in other locations besides the 
Library building. 

 
3. Open Plus Location are full-service libraries in locations other than the library building.  They 

offer access to materials and services by swiping the library membership card for access. 
Palatine Library uses this system in two of their park district locations. The advantage of 
locating these type of branches in other public buildings is that other services including 
bathrooms and security are provided by the public building.   

 
Director Lemmer sees these ideas as potential options for serving areas in our community that 
do not have the services that they want. Full staffing of a branch on the west side of town is not 
feasible so these solutions may be considered. Trustee Shattock inquired about the holdings of 
these systems and how they could adapt over time. Director Lemmer responded that this 
information would need to be discussed and analyzed. The idea of using the west side train 
station, as well as other locations for these systems can be researched. Trustee Strong mentioned 
the need for security in the locations not staffed.  
 
Trustee Arnson suggested that the need for a survey question would help in determining the 
direction of these systems. She mentioned that the staff is an important part of the Lake Forest 
Library experience and perhaps the community does not want unstaffed systems. Director 
Lemmer mentioned the historical bookmobiles are adapting to the in-person needs of the 
community by including children’s storytime outside the van and running book discussions in 
their traveled-to locations and that any of these options could be enhanced with different staffing 
models for these new trends. Director Lemmer will continue to update the Board as these trends 
develop.  
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS  
Trustee Desmond wants the Board to consider a needs assessment and community input 
regarding the Library’s Capital Improvement project. Trustee Shattock agreed that because of 
the COVID-19 pandemic, the needs of the community may have changed since the last survey 
conducted in 2016. She sees the end goal of a needs assessment to be improving all users 
experience in the Library. Director Lemmer agreed that a successful process in determining the 
community’s library needs and wants is the starting point of any conversation regarding 
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modifications or renovations. Options might include a community survey or a series of 
discussions with broad or limited focus groups.  She wants Board members input based on our 
communication with our neighbors on what the community would determine as sufficient input 
gathering and what would make the community comfortable going forward. Board members will 
also need to determine how to measure the success of these information gathering tools. 
President Johnson recommended that the Board Meeting in May include a broader discussion on 
this topic. 
 
NEW BUSINESS  
None 
 
ADJOURNMENT   
Trustee Desmond made a motion, seconded by Trustee Shattock, to adjourn the meeting. 
President Johnson adjourned the meeting by a voice vote at 8:29 p.m.  
 
 
Upcoming Meeting: Regular Board Meeting, April 12, 2022 
 
 
________________________________________________ 
Elizabeth Grob, Secretary   
Minutes approved by the Board on April 12, 2022.  
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YTD Budget Budget Utilized
Tax Based 4,375,174              4,307,816$             102%
Non-Tax-Based 85,074                   49,000$                   174%
Gifts & Grants 16,295                   2,500$                     652%
Library Generated 84,771                   28,450$                   298%

4,561,314$           4,387,766$             104%

YTD Budget Budget Utilized
Salary & Wages 1,370,450              1,810,504$             76%
Benefits 497,292                 790,310$                63%
Building & Grounds 320,050                 463,000$                69%
Library Materials 463,691                 604,500$                77%
Special Projects 150,308                 200,000$                75%
Contractual Services 241,530                 245,650$                98%
Other 172,715                 267,407$                65%

3,216,035$           4,381,371$             73%

1,345,279$           

FY2022 Revenue & Expenditure Statement
                                For the YTD March - 2022

Revenues

Total Revenues

Expenses

Total Expenses

Total Net Income

Reserve - Capital Improvements 4,000,000              

Reserve - Technology Improvements 300,000                 

Capital Equipment 300,000                 
Fund Balance - Unassigned 1,550,419              

6,150,419$           Total Reserve Amount

Reserves

  Agenda Item 6(c) 
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May June July August September October November December January February March YTD Budget
Tax Based 278,237   1,790,977   202,043     290,721   847,162              767,702      74,197               40,320              -                 47,444          36,372          4,375,174   4,307,816   
Non-Tax-Based 13,581     -                9,897         29,837     -                       16,489        -                      3,421                11,849           -                 -                 85,074        49,000         
Gifts & Grants 1,245        1,500           50               -            75                        -               -                      10,300              50                   75                  3,000             16,295        2,500           
Library Generated 2,005        14,673         3,456         3,202        3,231                   6,109           7,759                 3,830                1,254             30,767          8,484             84,771        28,450         

$295,068 $1,807,150 $215,445 $323,760 $850,468 $790,300 $81,956 $57,872 $13,153 $78,286 $47,857 4,561,314   $4,387,766
[42]

May June July August September October November December January February March YTD Budget
Salary & Wages 83,864     111,456       119,291     114,487   116,722              181,323      122,013             125,268            124,088        142,788        129,149        1,370,450   1,810,504   
Benefits 43,407     47,801         49,034       43,073     29,750                54,832        45,194               48,158              48,223           44,948          42,873          497,292      790,310       
Building & Grounds 7,521        33,104         28,740       29,444     18,160                32,986        87,995               24,689              10,048           37,935          9,428             320,050      463,000       
Library Materials 42,594     49,215         75,210       40,368     27,152                24,792        63,746               18,634              39,247           35,122          47,611          463,691      604,500       
Special Projects -            25,000         20,000       40,158     12,500                12,524        12,500               12,626              12,500           12,500          (10,000)         150,308      200,000       
Contractual Services 10,522     26,909         57,129       16,978     1,646                   32,509        16,612               11,755              35,780           15,755          15,936          241,530      245,650       
Other 11,493     1,924           22,654       27,102     21,252                10,210        11,043               14,149              9,088             28,266          15,534          172,715      267,407       

$199,400 $295,409 $372,057 $311,611 $227,182 $349,176 $359,103 $255,279 $278,974 $317,313 $250,531 3,216,035   $4,381,371

$95,668 $1,511,741 ($156,612) $12,149 $623,286 $441,124 ($277,146) ($197,407) ($265,821) ($239,027) ($202,674) 1,345,279   

FY2022 Revenue & Expenditure Statement
For the YTD March - 2022

Total Net Income

Revenues

Expenses

Total Revenues

Total Expenses
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Lake Forest Library 
Financial Notes and Variance Report   

For the Month of March 2022 (Month 11) FY2022 
 

Funds on Hand: $1,550,419 (unrestricted/unaudited). 
 

General Operations - Revenues 
Property Tax: As of March 31, the Library received $4,375,174 in property tax distributions which exceeds annual budget by 2%.  
 

Non-Tax-Based: As of March 31, the Library received $85,074 in non-tax-based revenues. $56,496 reflects four installments of the replacement of personal property 
tax payment and the $31,578 per capita grant. Non-tax-based income exceeds FY budget by 74%.  
 

Library-Generated: As of March 31, the Library received $84,771 in library generated income. This is income from copiers, impact fee, RAILS ALSIP payments, and 
miscellaneous fee income. Overall Library generated income has exceeds FY budget by 198%.  
 

Gifts: As of March 31, the Library received $16,295 in cash gifts. Non-cash gifts are not valued by the library. Overall gift income exceeds 552% of budget as it was 
anticipated that gifts, other than small memorial book gifts, would go to The Lake Forest Library Foundation.  
 

General Operations - Expenditures  
Salaries, wages, and benefits: As of March 31, $1,370,450 for salaries and wages: 76% of FY budget; $274,185 for benefits: 59% of FY budget. $102,201 for SSN: 
74% of FY budget; $120,906 for IMRF: 66% of FY budget. Anticipated annual sick leave buyouts, and vacation and sick leave buy outs due to 
retirements/resignations reflected in budget. 
 

Materials: Books, AV, and Electronic Services: As of March 31, $463,691: 77% of FY budget. Annual payments for periodical and database subscriptions paid. Book 
and AV vendors are again experiencing delays due to COVID and supply chain issues. 
 

Other Operating Expenditures: As of March 31, $564,553: 79% of FY budget. Consortia fees, technology leases, equipment, services, software, and contractual 
fees are reflected here. Includes $150,308 in special project work, which includes a $10,000 repayment of a September 21, 2020 start-up loan to The Lake Forest 
Library Foundation. 
 

Building and Grounds: As of March 31, $320,050: 69% of FY budget. Reflects the contracts and service calls for the cleaning service, elevator, repairs for HVAC, and 
other systems. Annual liability/casualty insurance premium of $31,595 paid in June and July.  
 

Capital: As of March 31, $143,505: 74% of FY budget has been spent on RFID implementation, infrastructure repairs, and dome repair and restoration project, 
including payment of $18,750 to Wiss, Janney, Elstner Associates Inc.  
 

Reserves  
$1,550,419 - Operating cash reserve (fund balance-unassigned). The Library’s restricted reserves are currently $4,600,000: capital equipment ($300,000), capital 
improvements ($4,000,000), and technology ($300,000). 
 

Year to Date FY2022: 73% of budget expenses; 104% budget revenues. 



Agenda Item 6(d) 

Authorize the Library Director to execute contract with Author Unbound Agency 

The Library has negotiated an all-inclusive fee to host Marie Benedict as the 10th annual Lake Forest Reads 
on October 13-14, 2022. The one-book, one-community read will be her work, Her Hidden Genius, which 
tells the story of Rosalind Elise Franklin, the English scientist whose work is central to our current 
understanding of DNA. 

Ms. Benedict is a national best-selling author. Her well-known works include, The Personal Librarian, The 
Mystery of Mrs. Christie, The Only Woman in the Room, Carnegie’s Maid, and The Other Einstein. 

The $13,000 contract provides for three events and is all inclusive. The Library has found it more beneficial 
to suggest an all-in contract to avoid being liable for additional travel and hotel fees. The Library has 
worked with Author Unbound Agency in the past and found them to be reliable and willing to work with 
library budgets.  







Agenda Item 8 

Discussion and approval of FY2023 Insurance Proposal from Hill & Stone Agency, Inc. 

George Stone, CLU, President, and Deborah Christiansen, CISR, MLIS, from Hill & Stone Agency will present 
the FY2023 insurance proposal and discuss claim management. 

































Agenda Item 9 

Approval of FY2023 Budget  

At the April 12, 2022 Board meeting, the Library Board will be reviewing the FY2023 budget for 
the third time. The Library is requesting Board approval of the FY2023 budget as presented. The 
following discusses the significant changes to the FY2023 Budget from the version previously 
reviewed at the March 8, 2022 Board meeting.  

On April 2, the Friends of Lake Forest Library announced approval of funding to support identified 
Library programs and projects. The Friends have reinstated a reimbursement method. The funds 
will be paid to the Library on a quarterly basis upon submission of receipts and evidence of 
payment. The full award document is attached to the budget. 

The Library is appreciative of proposed funding from Friends and looks forward to completing 
the work to be funded by the gift.  

The proposed grant amounts affect the last version of the FY2023 budget as follows: 

• A $60,260 Friends revenue line has been added. After two follow-up conversations with 
the Friends. The full amount of the approved funding is not reflected in the revenue line 
for the following reasons:  

o The art and archive projects are in the very early planning stages. As these 
projects develop, the Board will approve a scope of work. Any expenditures and 
payments will be reflected in the Library financial statements.  

o Second, $5,000 of the $20,000 for LIVE programming has been added to the 
budget for programming as at this late date in the planning cycle this amount 
cannot be encumbered and spent. To include the entire value would create an 
inauthentic overage in the budget. 

• To obtain the Funds, the Library will provide receipts or other documentation as evidence 
of payment.  

Again, the Library expresses its gratitude for the gift and will ensure that acknowledgement of 
the gift is reflected on related marketing materials. 

The Library increased the Capital Improvement account to $70,000 to be available to address 
additional projects that may arise in the coming year as the Board looks at different strategies to 
address issues in the building. Additional funds may also be drawn down from the capital 
reserves. 
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April 2, 2022 
 
Lake Forest Library Board of Trustees 
c/o Mr. John Johnson 
Library Board President 
 
Dear JJ, 
 
The Friends of Lake Forest Library (“Friends”) are pleased to announce approval of the following 
grants totaling $122,760 for the Lake Forest Library for the Library’s fiscal year ending April 30, 
2023: 
 
 $12,000 towards the purchase of new Media Lab furniture. 
 $20,000 towards the 10th annual Lake Forest Reads, which will take place during October and 

November 2022. 
 $15,000 towards the 5th annual Read Between the Ravines, which will take place during March 

and April 2023. 
 $8,260 towards migration/continued digitization and indexing of the Lake Forester.  
 $7,500 towards retention of an archivist to work with Lake Forest Library’s historical 

documents that will be transferred to the History Center. 
 $40,000 towards the retention of an art and cataloguing expert to work with Lake Forest 

Library’s art collection. The Friends would like to participate in the personnel selection 
process. 

 
Additionally, you mentioned in your grant request that the Friends should offer any grant ideas. 
With that in mind, we have added the following grant: 
 
 $20,000 for 2022 live summer children’s programming. The Friends have historically 

supported these live summer performances for the children. Many of the Friends have taken 
children and/or grandchildren to these summer performances.  
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Detailed directions for implementation and funding of these grants are attached. Please include 
the Friends’ name and logo when publicizing any initiatives that the Friends’ grant support as 
often as possible. The Friends appreciate the publicity generated by this acknowledgment.  
 
Thank you for your interest through submitting a grant request and your support of the Friends. 
Please feel free to contact me with any questions.  
  
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Jan Gibson 
Grants Committee Chair 
Friends of Lake Forest Library 
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IMPLEMENTATION AND REIMBURSEMENT 

 
The Friends are again pleased to make their 45th annual grant awards to the Lake Forest Library. 
This raised our annual grants to the Lake Forest Library to more than $2.4 mm over our 45-year 
cooperation. 
 
Grants are eligible for reimbursement through April 30, 2023. Following are the steps for 
reimbursement. 
 
Step 1: Library undertakes and funds the initiative specified in the approved grant retaining the 

receipt and/or a copy of the check written by the City to pay for the initiative. 
  
Step 2: On a quarterly basis (quarters ending July 31st, October 31st, January 31st, and April 30th) 

the Library submits the attached Friends Quarterly Grant Reimbursement Check Request 
to the Friends’ Treasurer. This will include copies of the receipts and/or copies of the 
checks written by the City. If easier, a copy of that quarters Library check registry can be 
submitted indicating the items relating to the approved grants for which reimbursement 
is requested.  

 
Step 3: Friends’ Treasurer delivers a reimbursement check or ACH payment to the Library 

Director. 
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FOLFL Quarterly Grant Reimbursement Request 

 
Applicable quarter (circle): July 31st  October 31st  January 31st  April 30th  
 
Date form submitted:  
 
Name of Library staff completing form:  
 
Check or ACH (circle): Check - provide entity check payable to _________________________      

 ACH - provide entity name, routing number, account number and type 

 _________________________________________________________ 

 
Please attach applicable receipts, copy of checks, or copy of Library check registry indicating on 
registry the grant items to be reimbursed. Completed forms should be submitted to FOLFL 
Treasurer.  
 

Approved grant 
name 

List expense item  Cost 

   $  
  $ 
  $ 
  $ 
  $ 
  $ 
  $ 
   $  
   $  
   $  
   $  
   $  
   $  
   $ 
  Total $  

      
 
 
 
 
For FOLFL use only 
Approved by: ____________ Date of approval: _________ If check, check #_____________  
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Agenda Item 10 

Library Operations Report 
April 12, 2022 Board Meeting  

 
 February 2022 Select Stats  

• 13,481 visitors to the Library 
• 26,271 items circulated to library users as compared to 19,050 in February 2021.  
• 5,385 e-media resources circulated as compared to 5,385 in February 2021.  
• 5,385 database uses were recorded with the highest use reporting from Value Line, 

Morningstar, and S&P Net Advantage with 1,392, 649, and 600 users, respectively. 
• 774 participants attended 51 in-person programs; and 2,257 participants attended 12 

asynchronous programs.  
• Patrons received 87 one-on-one e-tutorials/tech help sessions and asked 3,246 

reference, information, reader’s advisory, and library use questions. 
• Lake Foresters registered for 25 individual media lab sessions. 
• 91 library cards were issued.  
• 26,354 wifi sessions were recorded, and 926 public desk top computer sessions. 

 
Read Between the Ravines 
The 4th annual Read Between the Ravines concluded with a conversation with Maxine Bédat, 
author of Unraveled: The Life and Death of a Garment on April 4.  The event was attended by 124 
people and held at Gorton Community Center. The conversation continued the tradition of 
bringing authors that created interesting and enlightening conversations around compelling 
issues:  

• 2019, Dan Egan, The Death and Life of the Great Lakes 

• 2020, Chris McGreal, American Crisis, The Opioid Tragedy in Three Acts 

• 2021 Michelle Kuo, Reading with Patrick: A Teacher, a Student, and a Life-Changing  
Friendship 
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Ron Hirasawa, environmentalist and entrepreneur, interviewed Ms. Bédat for the libraries. In 
addition to a long career as an educator, a management and strategy consultant, innovator, 
entrepreneur, and executive coach, Ron attended the very first Earth Day celebration. Their 
conversation was lively and informative. Maxine was gracious and spent time after the 
presentation signing books and chatting with attendees. 
 
Michelle Doshi, Adult Services Librarian, leads this successful community program for the Library. 
The Lake Forest Book Store reported that her book had sold out and that they had more on order. 
In addition to Lake Bluff Public Library, the Library partnered with Gorton Community Center, 
Lake Forest Lake Bluff Rotary Club, and the Lake Forest Book Store.  

The book circulated over 400 times in its various formats. The following are a few of the dozen 
coordinating programs in the months leading up to Ms. Bédat’s visit.   

• How to Build a Capsule Wardrobe Zoom program of which 64 attended the day of and of 
which has over 140 post-views on the Lake Forest Library YouTube channel after the 
program aired. 

• A panel discussion with students from Lake Forest High School, Green Minds, Lake Forest 
Open Lands, and Go Green Wilmette on the environmental impacts of fashion was held 
in the Kasian Room and attended by 18. 

• Dickinson Hall Book Discussion led by Michelle Doshi, at which 10 residents discussed 
Unraveled: The Life and Death of a Garment. Other book club groups discussed related 
works.  

Select Highlights 
• Youth Services completed one year anniversary of 1000 Books Before Kindergarten. In 

June they will have their first “1000 Books” party for new readers, children, and families 
in the program. 

• In honor of Youth Art Month, the Office of Rep. Bob Morgan wanted to decorate his office 
with youth artwork. The Library provided 219 canvases, paints, and other leftover art 
supplies from previous years.  

• Teen Librarian Emmy led teen patrons through a hybrid Paint & Sip program. With half 
the patrons tuning in via Zoom and the rest in person, they painted cute cacti on small 
canvases.  



   
 

April 2022 Library Operations Report       Page 3 of 6 

 

 
• Tiffany Song, Youth Services Specialist, hosted a 25th anniversary Pokémon Party. 77 

children and parents came for the hour to enjoy the scavenger hunt, color, play the Guess 
that Pokémon game, and create Pikachu origami.  

• Local author Scott Spires presented a program on how to get your book published.  
• The Library is partnering with the City of Lake Forest and other organizations to celebrate 

Earth Day with a month of eco-friendly activities. This year’s theme is “Act for Earth.” The 
Library’s blog shares information and other library events (in addition to the Read 
Between the Ravines events) at Celebrating Earth Month All April! 
 

Collection Feature  
Library staff are finalizing Phase 1 of the Youth and Adult Accessibility Collections. Items were 
purchased in March and are currently being assembled into kits, labeled, and cataloged, with a 
launch date goal in May.  
 
Friends of Lake Forest Library 
The Friends are planning to host a children’s book sale in the Library foyer June 9-11, 2022. 
Information and details are included in the Library Events Calendar. Donations may be left on the 
Library dock.  
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PLA Highlights 
Emmy Neal, YA Librarian, Michelle Frigo, Children’s Librarian, and Erin Murray, Adult Services 
Librarian, attended the Public Library Association Conference in Portland, Oregon from March 23 
– 25. Educational highlights included the following sessions: 

• Teen Perspective on Positive Youth Development panel focused on creating strength-
based and sustainable programming for tween and teen patrons to encourage community 
buy-in and leadership development.  

• Equitable College Prep provided strategies and ideas for programming college prep 
activities for teens. The Library already offers some options (practice tests, resume 
workshops) and will look to additional options to Teen repertoire. 

• Empowering Staff to Address Disruptive Behaviors focused on de-escalation practices for 
staff as well as processes for documenting and addressing staff well-being following 
library incidents. 

• EDI: Doing the Work shared that libraries cannot be neutral on the subject of EDI and 
librarians need to know how to facilitate talks/discussions about race and establish 
guidelines for these discussions.  

• Offering Dementia-Friendly Services: This panel focused on how programs are about 
preserving dignity, identity, and independence. Memory cafes are a great resource.  

• Horrible, Evil Library Books: Librarians need to prioritize system-wide intellectual freedom 
training for the staff and make it important to keep personal beliefs and ethics out of book 
buying.  

• Braille Enhanced StoryWalks: Designing and Collaborating for Accessibility: This panel 
focused on sharing a way to adapt StoryWalks to make them more accessible to patrons 
in the community. Important topics included a step-by-step breakdown of the process to 
produce a Braille Enhanced StoryWalk. 

• Fostering Readers: Researched-based Literacy Activities in English/Spanish for K-3rd 
Graders: This panel shared information and resources about the Fostering Readers 
project and outlined steps to creating successful research-based literacy programs at 
libraries, specifically targeting the literacy development of children in grades K – 3. 

• Bringing NASA to Nevada: A Hands-On Learning Partnership: This panel highlighted the 
successful partnership between Nevada Libraries, NASA, and the Desert Research 
Institute (DRI) that brought hands-on STEM learning activities to children in grades 3 – 5 
in underserved communities in Nevada. The emphasis of this partnership was to make 
knowledge and resources about NASA accessible to children and to spark their interest in 
both NASA and STEM-based learning. Included pictures of the materials in each of the 
three kits and ideas on how to adapt this in other communities. 
 

Personnel Matters  
• 20 years and counting. Congratulations to Lynn Krambeer, a member of the Library’s 

technical services team, on her 20-year anniversary. Lynn joins the other 20+ year club 
members, Celia MacNaughton, circulation assistant (21), Jeanie Kennedy, circulation 
assistant (23), Lorie Rohrer, head of youth services (32), and Kathy Wellington, children’s 
librarian (24)!  
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• Jen Finnerty joined the Library as a part-time Adult Services Librarian. Beth Grossman, a 
part-time shelver, left the Library as she is relocating to Indiana.  

• Monthly staff meetings are being scheduled for the rest of the year.  
• Step one of the year-end staff evaluation process completed on April 4 with the 

submission by each staff member of a self-evaluation. Supervisors are now reviewing the 
self-evaluation with each staff member and completing a year-end performance 
evaluation. This work takes place through April 26. 

 
Technology projects 
RFID self-checks launched March 15 with two self-check stations in the Rotunda and two stations 
in the Children's Library. These state-of-the-art machines are easier to use and include more 
features than the previous beta self-check machine. Library staff are offering to show patrons 
how to use the self-check machines and providing assistance as needed. 
 
The new self-check stations are easy to use and provide patrons with an option for contactless 
service. Many children enjoy being able to check out their items all by themselves.  

•     Scan your Lake Forest Library card. 
•     Place your entire stack of items on the platform. Multiple items check out at once. 
•     Follow the prompts on the screen. You're done! 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The touchscreens of the self-check stations have a customizable banner across the top and space 
on the right side for promoting Library events and services. The promotion spaces include a QR2 
code enabling patrons to scan with a phone to get more information. Earth Month, the Library 
eNews, and Ragdale’s Novel Affair are currently being promoted. 

The new security gates in the Foyer and Children's Library are airier and more streamlined, 
which creates: 

• More spacious pathways 
• Easier access to nearby shelves 
• More open views of our beautiful Library 
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(Left) Beta self-check machine and gates. (Right) Self-check machine and new RFID gates. 

 

(Left) Previous gates in Children’s Library. (Right) New RFID gates. 
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